Aprender Tucson

Southside Community School

2701 South Campbell Avenue

Tucson, AZ 85713

Board Meeting Minutes

Held Wednesday, March 30, 2022 at 4:00pm
Board Members Present:
Christine Curtis, Board President – video conference

David Gill, Board Member – video conference

Melissa Costa, Board Member – video conference

James Christopher, Board Member – telephonic

Eleonor Francis, Board Member – video conference

Absent:
None
Others Present:
Molly Gannon, Principal – video conference

Cheryl Perry, Health Director – video conference

Takara Tatum, Teacher – video conference

Michael Hitchcock, Teacher – video conference

Jenai Crump,Teacher – video conference

Victoria Arriero, IA – video conference

Erica Garcia, IA – video conference

Leticia Lugo, Parent – video conference

K Castro, Parent – video conference

Diliana Andrade, Parent – video conference

Virginia Rodriguez, Parent – video conference

Mr. Rodriguez, Parent – video conference

Yaxley Cruz, Parent – video conference

Anonymous – video conference

1. Call to Order. The meeting was called to order by Mrs. Costa at 4:07 p.m.

2. Discuss and approve Family Life Sexual Education Curriculum. Miss Gannon summarized laws and recommendations surrounding school provision of sex education, including the requirement for parents to provide written permission for their child to participate. Gannon read a summary of program contents and pacing, plan for implementation, and history of development. She displayed a Spanish version of the summary for attendees to view and informed them that summaries were also available for parents and families to view on the school website. 

Discussion:

Mr. Christopher asked whether the sex-ed curriculum would be integrated into science instruction, or how it would otherwise be offered. Mrs. Perry shared that best practice was for sex-ed instruction not to interfere with science, but would rather be offered as a supplement to core instruction following the completion of state testing windows. Ms. Leo suggested designating a school point of contact that would be available for parents to direct any questions or concerns regarding the curriculum, to which Miss Gannon expressed support. Mr. Christopher asked how the plan for instruction might change in coming years, and Gannon responded that it might eventually be extended to 3rd grade. Following up, Mr. Christopher asked what alternatives would be made available for students whose parents did not provide permission to participate, and Gannon confirmed alternatives would most certainly be academic in nature, most likely health related. She added that final decisions regarding instructional alternatives would also depend on the total number of students who were opted out of the program. Perry shared her willingness to offer parent meetings for any interested, as well as sending information home to parents about daily curriculum content. In this way, she observed, it would be possible to simplify the process of translating the curriculum for Spanish-speaking families by converting only several pages at a time. Leo inquired why a former version of our school sex-education curriculum had not been proposed for use, which Perry responded was due to changing regulations and the wisdom of soliciting a product that had been more thoroughly vetted, however added that the content of the new proposed curriculum did not differ significantly from our school's original materials. Mr. Christopher asked whether instructional content would be summarized intermittently for students to review, for example after each tenth day. Perry expressed that the former SCS staff member who had developed the original program had done an excellent job including structured opportunities for students to ask questions, as well as supports for teachers to provide information to parents. Mr. Christopher asked whether students would receive instruction each year, or only one year. Perry explained that while parents would be able to opt out in any given year, curriculum topics and level of detail differed somewhat for each grade level, thereby maintaining both age-appropriateness and ongoing relevance.
Motion: Mr. Christopher moved to approve the Family Life Sexual Education Curriculum. Mrs. Costa seconded.

In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Ms. Francis, Mr. Christopher, Mrs. Costa, Mr. Gill

Opposed - None

3. Discuss and approve revisions to the ESSER III budget outline. Miss Gannon summarized proposed revisions to ESSER III budget including finalized costs for AC upgrades, an additional teacher support role, and reducing summer school funds to two years rather than three. Support staff would still be available to offer enrichment activities during the summer.
Discussion:

Mrs. Siefring asked whether funds should be used to repair the bathrooms and clean campus. Both Ms. Curtis and Miss Gannon assured the audience that the condition of the campus and bathrooms were both a school priority, as in fact student bathrooms had undergone significant repairs several times throughout the year already; however the funds currently in question could only be utilized for initiatives directly in response to COVID-19. Siefring insisted that regardless of who had caused the damage, vandalism could not go unaddressed, and added that access to functioning bathrooms and sinks for hand-washing were essential to preventing the spread of COVID-19. Gannon shared that the condition of the bathrooms should soon be seeing an improvement due to a new protocol whereby student access would be more regulated and monitored using a key check-out system. Gannon also shared that in addition to school bathrooms, each classroom had access to its own sink and soap for hand-washing. She acknowledged the issue of campus and bathroom cleanliness in general and stated she had recently been working closely with Mrs. Costa to strategize opportunities to improve maintenance concerns. Mr. Christopher asked whether attempts were being made to proactively identify offenders. Gannon confirmed consequences were currently in place for offenders, however admitted the difficulty of monitoring student activity in bathrooms, where privacy was a concern. Ms. Leo questioned whether it would be possible to install cameras at strategic locations inside bathrooms, or perhaps just audio recording to maintain student privacy. Siefring suggested contracting additional janitorial staff. Gannon agreed to consider the suggestion and affirmed school admin was currently exploring all possible solutions. Curtis posed the possibility to assign specific grade levels to different bathroom locations. Gannon outlined the current tiered ladder of consequences and system by which the school responded to discipline issues, saying it was very effective as long as offenders could be identified. New revisions to the bathroom use protocol, ie. checking out a key, should help to eliminate this blind spot.
Motion: Leo moved to approve revisions to ESSER III budget. Costa seconded. 

In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Ms. Francis, Mr. Christopher, Mrs. Costa, Mr. Gill

Opposed - None

4. Discuss and approve revisions to the COVID-19 masking policy. Miss Gannon summarized proposed changes in consideration of current low levels of COVID-19 transmission, including ending mandated masking at school while continuing to monitor cases of infection, with the option to reinstate mandatory masking if and when transmission levels indicated increased risk. Gannon displayed a visual graphic outlining CDC criteria for determining risk levels, and stated the school intended to use the same criteria. A second graphic showed the most recent revised TUSD masking requirements, where high community levels of infection were indicative of a policy of mandatory masking, medium levels of community infection meant a recommended masking policy accompanied by a written notice to families of the rise in cases, and low levels of infection in the community would mean masks wearing would be optional. Gannon added the school would continue monitoring local levels of COVID spread and sharing the most recent statistics in weekly parent meetings.
Discussion:

Ms. Leo commented that it wouldn't make sense to wait until infection levels were high to reinstate a masking policy, saying it was more sensible to update the policy when community spread entered the medium range. Miss Gannon observed that this would be difficult to achieve logistically speaking, given the more frequent policy changes that would be needed. Under the current recommended policy changes, parents would be notified when infection levels increased to medium risk levels and could still make a decision to wear masks for their family, however the school wide policy would not need to be changed and enforced each time. Ms. Curtis suggested that eliminating the masking policy could be unwise given its likely role in the current low levels of local infection; Mrs. Siefring agreed with this sentiment. Gannon posed the question, if not now, when? Rates are low and few to no other county schools had chosen to maintain their mask policy. Sharing the results of a school survey completed primarily by parents, some staff and a few students, Gannon showed agreement among 75% of respondents that masks should not be required, some agreeing they should never be required, and most indicating the policy should be flexible based on changing statistics. Curtis argued the survey response rate was not significant given the total number of families served by the school, adding that it would have been useful also to ask whether parents would continue sending students to school without a mask mandate in place. Siefring and Lugo argued that the school was not obligated to follow the example of other schools, thinking that infection levels were likely to spike again in the absence of masks. In contrast, Mr. Hitchcock reminded attendees that infection levels were low throughout the entire county despite most people not wearing masks. Since the drop in mask wearing had not resulted in higher rates of infection elsewhere, he reasoned, it also would not greatly impact the school community. Also, he added, most people had likely already contracted the virus and developed antibodies. Leo restated her preference that masks be reinstated when community levels of infection returned to the medium range. Mrs. Siefring asked whether children under 5 years of age had access to a vaccine yet, to which Mrs. Lugo responded they did not. Siefring acknowledged the vaccine was available to most people, also observing that when infection levels were high in the winter, mask wearing increased, however this trend still did not help the community to avoid a spike. Siefring expressed agreement with Mr. Hitchcock that the decision should be left to parents. Curtis commented on the plethora of research supporting the effectiveness of universal mask wearing. Miss Crump said she also preferred to allow parents and staff to make their own decisions regarding mask use, observing that increasingly infected people had been impacted and hospitalized less. Mr. Christopher agreed the decision should be left up to individuals. Mrs. Tatum also agreed, admitting that although personally she was pro-mask, it was important to give people a choice over what was so clearly a divided issue. Curtis expressed concern that some people in the community were immune-compromised. When others don't wear masks, she argued, risk is unfairly increased for those individuals. Gannon reposed her question on if now was not the best time, then when was the alternative recommendation to quit masks. Curtis asked if anyone knew whether their were people within the school community that were unable to develop immunity. Gannon responded that no feedback had been received from the community to this effect. Mrs. Perry added that the school had in fact actively solicited this type of information from families, however had received none. While approximately 15 students were visiting the health office daily, and many corresponding calls home had been made, no data had yet been reported related to immune-compromised community members from either families or staff. Still, Perry confirmed, the school would continue to offer N95 masks to any interested parties to ensure maximum possible safety and comfort. Leo suggested a compromise in the policy revision whereby the TUSD medium risk bracket would be split in half, that is to say half green and half red, instead of all yellow. Green brackets (ie. lower rates of infection) would allow the school to maintain an optional mask wearing policy, while red brackets (ie. higher rates of infection) would require re-implementation of mandated mask use.

Motion: Leo moved to revise the COVID masking policy to reflect her recommendations to adjust the TUSD model to include only green and red brackets (omitting the yellow), so that if incidents per 100k were less than 15%, masks would be optional, however when incidents exceeded this rate, masks would be required by the school. Mr. Gill seconded.

In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Ms. Francis, Mr. Christopher, Mrs. Costa, Mr. Gill

Opposed – None

5. Call to the audience.

Mrs. Siefring asked how thru-traffic might be improved during dismissal. Some cars were going the wrong way through the parking lot. Mrs. Lugo suggested moving food distribution activities to the other side of the lot where they would not interfere as much with parents arriving to pick up students. Miss Gannon agreed this may be a good solution, and also added that traffic cones could help. Siefring recommended assigning one parking lot gate as exit only. Ms. Curtis interjected that traffic directions were a city matter, and that the lot had been designed to be wide enough so that either gate could be used as both an entrance and an exit depending on whether you would be parking or pulling through. Curtis observed this was an ideal opportunity to utilize parent volunteers to assist directing traffic. Mr. Christopher inquired whether the school would be liable if poor judgment by parent volunteers were found to cause an accident. Christopher recommended adding paint to help direct traffic instead. Siefring responded that there were already painted indicators, but cars didn't observe them. Gannon agreed it was important to have people outside assisting with the process. Christopher asked whether distributing handouts to reinforce traffic patterns would help. Curtis concluded that the worst congestion typically cleared in 15 minutes, and shared that previously cars had parked across the street and waited for students to cross the street to meet parents, which was even more dangerous. Also, Curtis added that yesterday's rain made traffic congestion worse than normal. Siefring questioned whether food distribution could be wrapped up prior to student release. Gannon answered this was not possible, however more volunteers would help. Siefring agreed with Lugo that it might also be useful to relocate food distribution to the north side of the lot. Gannon agreed, saying the school could experiment with that idea during the next scheduled distribution. Siefring agreed that more parent volunteers was a good idea, saying they could also help monitor in the morning or at lunchtime, and during peak times when vandalization was known to occur. Gannon confirmed that several parent volunteers were currently awaiting approval of their fingerprint clearance cards.
6. Meeting adjourned at 5:30 p.m.

Leo moved to adjourn the meeting. Mrs. Costa seconded. 

In Favor – Ms. Curtis, Ms. Francis, Mr. Christopher, Mrs. Costa, Mr. Gill

Opposed – None
